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21 November 2012 
 
Dear Councillor Smith, 
 
Re: Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee Meeting – 30th November 2012 
 
First of all, we would like to convey our sympathies at the sudden passing of 
Councillor Snelling, on behalf of both our organisations. He will be greatly missed by 
many colleagues in organisations throughout the county. 
 
Further to the letter we received from the committee, please find our written update 
on the integration between Medway NHS Foundation Trust and Dartford and 
Gravesham NHS Trust below.  
 
Over the past few months we have finalised a comprehensive plan for integration and 
submitted it to the relevant official bodies, in anticipation of becoming one trust in 
spring 2013. Our organisations are currently mobilising and preparing for integration.   

 
 
1. Cooperation and Competition Panel (CCP) update 

 
In October, the CCP concluded their consideration of the impact integration could 
have on patient choice and competition. They recommended that the integration 
should be allowed to proceed to the next stage. 

 
They found that there will continue to be sufficient patient choice and competition 
for the vast majority of services, following integration. We worked very closely with 
the CCP throughout the process, along with local GP commissioners, to ensure 
that patient choice, competition between providers and the quality of services are 
protected. 



 
Two specific services (elective non-cancer urology and endocrine surgery) were 
identified by the CCP as requiring additional measures to ensure choice is 
maintained after integration. We have therefore agreed a number of measures to 
protect the high quality of those specific services, with the CCP and local 
commissioners. 

 
This recommendation, that the integration be allowed to proceed, will be taken 
into account by Monitor, the regulator of NHS Foundation Trusts, and the 
Department of Health alongside our detailed plans as they consider whether to 
approve the integration. 

 
 
2. Finalisation of detailed plans 
 

We have finalised our detailed plans for integration, developed from the Outline 
Business Case. The plans outline our vision for the integrated trust – Better Care 
Together: high quality core services and enhanced specialised services for our 
patients and local communities. They also explore our rationale for integration, 
the benefits and the plans in place to realise those benefits. 
 
Our Better Care Together vision is about putting patients at the heart of what we 
do and ensuring that we can deliver high quality services for our local 
communities now and into the future. There are eight core benefits to realising our 
vision: 
 
• Patients at the heart of 

everything we do – excellent 
quality and personalised care 

• Clinical sustainability 
• Safeguarded local and core 

services 
• Improved and expanded range 

of specialised services 

• Improved partnership working 
and integrated care 

• Financial sustainability 
• An attractive organisation for 

talented people, creating a 
sustainable workforce 

• A top performing organisation 

 
To make this vision a reality, we have developed a number of strategic aims, 
organisational values and principles. Further details can be found within the 
executive summary of our business plans, at Annex A, and within the business 
plans, which can be downloaded from the trusts’ websites: www.medway.nhs.uk 
and www.dvh.nhs.uk  
 

 
3. Submission 

 
These detailed integration plans were submitted to Monitor, the regulator of NHS 
Foundation Trusts, and the Department of Health in early November. They will 
now scrutinise the plans to ensure that the integrated trust will be clinically and 
financially sustainable for the future, as well as delivering benefits for patients. 
 
This scrutiny process can take some time, but we expect to receive the outcomes 
of their deliberations in spring 2013. The diagram below shows the process and 
progress made to date: 



 
 
Figure 1: Integration Progress Flowchart 
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4. Dartford and Gravesham NHS Trust’s PFI 

 
Further to our update in September, structural support for Dartford and 
Gravesham NHS Trust’s PFI has been included within the Heads of Terms for 
the integration transaction. This amounts to £6m per annum for the duration of 
the PFI contract (19 years from 2013/14).  
 
This has been agreed on the basis of four tests being passed, as laid out by 
ministers when structural support for 7 PFI hospital trusts was announced in 
February 2012:  

 
1. The problems faced must be exceptional and beyond those faced by 

other organisations. 
2. The Trust must show that the problems are historic and that there is a 

clear plan to manage resources in the future. 
3. The Trust must show that they are delivering high levels of annual 

productivity savings. 
4. The trust must deliver clinically viable, high quality services – including 

delivering low waiting times and other performance measures. 
 
The Department of Health is currently assessing submissions to confirm that 
Dartford and Gravesham NHS Trust has passed these tests. 
 
A meeting has been arranged to gain assurance on this matter with Lord Earl 
Howe (Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Quality in the Department 
of Health) ourselves and local MPs in December. 

 
 

5. Appointment of Designate Trust Board 
 

Following submission, we have appointed a Designate Trust Board to oversee 
and lead this period of transition: 
 

• Denise Harker, Chair  
• Mark Devlin, Chief Executive  
• Susan Acott, Chief Executive of Dartford and Gravesham NHS Trust / 

Integration Director  
• David Meikle, Director of Finance  
• Jacqueline McKenna, Director of Nursing  
• Dr Gray Smith-Laing, Medical Director  
• Miss Annette Schreiner, Associate Medical Director  
• Patrick Johnson, Director of Operations (Medway NHS Foundation 

Trust)  
• Julie Hunt, Director of Operations (Dartford and Gravesham NHS Trust)  
• Lois Howell, Director of Governance  
• Andy Brown, Interim Director of Human Resources 
  

Medway NHS Foundation Trust’s non-executive directors and three of 
Dartford and Gravesham NHS Trust’s non-executive directors will complete 
the Designate Trust Board. 
 



On an operational level, we have developed in-depth systems integration 
plans for the next five years and it is the implementation and further 
development of these plans that these designate executives have 
responsibility for. These plans include all systems and processes that need to 
be in place in advance of and for day 1, right through to service developments 
planned for years 3 to 5. 

 
 

6. South London Healthcare NHS Trust recommendations update 
  

Both trusts welcome the recommendations made by Matthew Kershaw, the 
Trust Special Administrator, in his draft report to the Secretary of State.  
Dartford and Gravesham NHS Trust has a long standing, good relationship 
with the people of Bexley and already provide its residents with a range of 
elective, emergency and maternity services.   
  
We are pleased to see that it is currently recommended that Dartford and 
Gravesham NHS Trust should now provide day case elective surgery and 
endoscopies at Queen Mary’s Hospital on an interim basis. However, it is too 
soon to speculate on the outcome of these recommendations as they are 
subject to a 30 working day consultation period that commenced on Friday 2 
November. The Secretary of State’s will announce his decision in February 
2013. 
  
The trusts’ plans for integration will be carefully updated with any changes in 
service provision, following the consultation on the Special Administrator’s 
recommendations. Our plans already reflect the desire to offer more services 
to Bexley patients. The proposal for services to be offered from Queen Mary’s 
Hospital would better enable the integrated trust to deliver high quality 
services closer to home to the Bexley population, along with the wider North 
Kent area. 

 
Thank you for this opportunity to provide an update to members and we look forward 
to attending the HOSC meeting on 30 November. Should members have any 
questions in the meantime, please do not hesitate to contact us. 
 
Yours sincerely,  
 
 
        
 
 
 
 
 
 
Mark Devlin       Susan Acott  
Chief Executive     Chief Executive 
Medway NHS Foundation Trust   Dartford and Gravesham NHS Trust 



Annex A: Integrated Business Plan Executive Summary 
 
 

Executive Summary 

Executive Summary 
 
DN: To be inserted / circulated.  
 































 


